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APPARITION OF THE VIRGIN MARY AT THE MARIAN CENTER OF FIGUEIRA, MINAS GERAIS,
BRAZIL, TO THE VISIONARY FRIAR ELÍAS DEL SAGRADO CORAZÓN DE JESÚS

In the name of the Father, the Son and the Holy Spirit. Amen.

Today, the third secret of Fatima, announced by My own lips more than one hundred years ago, has
been altered by the consecration of humanity, and, especially, of Russia, to My Maternal and
Immaculate Heart.

Therefore, My children, I tell you again not to fear, I am here and I am your Mother, the Sorrowful
Mother, the Pious Mother, the Loving Mother, who made a commitment to Her Son at the foot of
the Cross.

Today, My Rosary, My Rosary of Light, is filled with the prayers of My children, which I will keep
looking forward to receiving in the coming times, because what is happening in the world today is
just the beginning.

But pay attention, My children, to the powerful key of prayer! With it, the doors of the Heavens are
opened so that My angelic and archangelic armies may intervene and transmute the causes that
imprison humanity.

Especially today, My Mantle is wrapped up in the flag of Ukraine, for all those who have
supplicated for this nation, highly destroyed by the blue tyrant. But do not fear, My children,
because it is in the apparent destruction where life is reborn, and the consciousnesses resurrect,
which persist and resist the adversities of these times.

For this reason, keep holding the rosary in your hands, as a powerful alliance between Heaven and
Earth, so that the Woman clothed with the Sun can step even more upon the head of the crafty
serpent, and so that the Archangel Michael, in My sacred company, may send to the hells all impure
spirits that wander throughout the world, as well as those spirits that enter the planet through
uncertain doors that are open.

But I tell you again, My beloved children, not to fear, I am here and I am your Mother.

Now, the time will come for the reconstruction of those places in the world that have been highly
destroyed. Therefore, My Light, the Light of the Kingdom of Heavens, descends upon these places
to again consecrate them to God and to the purpose they have had since the beginning of their
existence.

For this reason, I tell you again not to fear, I am here, and am your Mother.

Keep placing at My feet the true needs of the planet, all that which does not have a solution nor a
way out, but I ask you to leave in My hands your hearts and all your circumstances so that your
Mother, the Queen of the Angels and of Heaven, may transform and heal all.
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May your hearts, and the hearts of your brothers and sisters, keep working for peace because in it,
through peace, lies the way out for souls to re-encounter My Son, for souls to prepare to receive My
Son, because His Arrival is near and it will be at a moment of even greater uncertainty, of world
uncertainty, when My Son will return in a surprising and unknown way, and many of Mine, of My
dear children, will be able to recognize Him. The one who is united to His Merciful Heart, in spite
of the circumstances or of all adversities, will be able to feel the Arrival of Christ, the expected
Return of the Redeemer.

If your lives have decided to fully consecrate themselves to God, they will be able to prepare the
Return of My Son, first through the transformation of your lives and hearts in the small acts of daily
life.

He will avail Himself of these moments, of these small acts of love, true and honest acts which all
souls can provide to Him, so as to transmute, liberate and purify the extremely serious errors that
humanity has committed, especially that part of humanity that benefits from wars, famine,
persecution, slavery and even death.

My Son will count, one by one, all the small and true acts of love, in order to be able to pour out His
Divine Mercy in the places where the Light cannot penetrate; because He is the very Light of God,
the Light that surrendered for you, and the Light that keeps surrendering for you with one aim: your
redemption.

Today, I also unite in Spirit to all souls and hearts, to all the places and spaces that have opened a
channel of prayer so that, on this day, the triumph of My Immaculate Heart may be more and more
real and true.

All this has allowed, as I told you at the beginning, for the third secret of Fatima to be altered. For
this reason, we must keep praying with fervor and commitment. This is what the Celestial Father
needs from each one of His children, He needs you to be in a spirit of prayer and unity so that the
dreadful forces of evil, ruled by My enemy and adversary, do not have the least authority to cause
peoples and nations to succumb, nor have the authority to use many souls as instruments of evil.

Keep making the fruits of the Rosaries of Light grow and expand throughout the world because
your Heavenly Mother, just like Her Son, avails Herself of simple and humble hearts, of poor and
austere families that have, as their main nourishment, the prayer of the heart.

My Son, when He returns, will come for each one of them. He will come for those who have been
anonymous in prayer, who have been at the foot of the Most Blessed Sacrament of the Altar for
hours and hours of their lives, with one objective and one mission: for Heaven to descend to Earth.

My Heart will also avail itself of the fidelity of all those who have received the Sacraments, of those
who keep in mind and in their consciousness that they cannot spend one day without communing
with the Eucharistic Body of My Son, that they cannot spend even a moment without addressing a
prayer to the Altars of Our Creator.

Throughout these times, and throughout all public Apparitions, I have prepared you for this
moment, My beloved children. I have prepared you so that you would be a solid and strong army of
Light, which, present and spread throughout the planet, could be united in spirit and omnipresence
under the powerful impulse of prayer.
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I know that these times lead each one of you to run after practical and material needs, in the face
of the demands of these times, of work, family, the problems you may have in your daily lives. But
I assure you that if in your lives, each day, the prayer of the heart is present, you will find the
solution to all things.

God needs humanity to be united more fraternally, to enable the eradication of the indifference that
My enemy has sown in many consciousnesses, an indifference that causes the heart to become
cold in the face of so much impunity and planetary destruction.

But you, before My Presence, have the duty to respond to My call, because I know that you are
more conscious and awakened, and these last thirteen years of Apparitions have not been in vain.

Now, in this next Holy Week that is approaching, you are invited to take new steps; in the same
way, you are invited to assume, with responsibility and love, the inner and material spiritual tasks
that God is entrusting to you for the coming cycle of humanity.

For this reason, My Beloved Son, during the Sacred Week, will come to definitely ask you for the
talents He gave you. And, although you do not know this in depth, you will, by just being connected
with Him, recognize in yourselves the talents that He gave you, talents that He needs in order to
carry out His Return, the time that prepares His Arrival.

In the silence of My Heart, I hear the voice of those who cry out, and of those who grow with My
Son on this path of apostleship and redemption.

If you, My children, have come as far as this moment, it means that you can complete and
accomplish your personal mission and come to more broadly know your commitment with the
Heights. A commitment that many of those who are not here today did not understand, did not
value, did not love and did not appreciate, because they did not realize that the commitment with
Our Sacred Hearts is unchangeable.

Now that you have listened to this, I hope, as your Mother, that you act in a way that fits My Son.
He will not demand anything from you, He will not request anything from you. When you can feel
His silence, you will realize, through prayer, that He has had something thought of for you since
long ago.

Allow your lives to be written by the Hands of God and never again by your personal wills because
My enemy dwells in personal will, it takes advantage of the personal will, confuses through
personal will, and distorts the flocks of Christ through personal will.

What eradicates this personal will? It is the Law of Obedience, founded on the sacred spirit of
humility.

My Son has asked me to tell you all this, not only in order to celebrate the triumph of My
Immaculate Heart through all those who on this day have offered to be consecrated, in soul and
heart, but also I have told you all these things, as a good Mother, so that you may be ready for what
will come after the Sacred Week, in the months to follow, when your lives must be firm,
surrendered and strengthened in your commitment of love to Christ.

Today, My Immaculate Heart rejoices at having the opportunity to be in this House, which has open
arms to welcome Me each time I call. But, children, however much I will travel again to other
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places of the world, where hells dwell and souls need urgent liberation and atonement, there will be
plenty of blessed opportunities for the Lady of Figueira to be here again.

Before I retreat into the deep withdrawal of My Heart, where I hold each one of you, My children,
each one of your aspirations, problems, deserts and trials, I want to announce to the Community of
Figueira that tomorrow, Saturday, I will wait for you on the Hill so that you may receive Me,
because it will be the last opportunity in this cycle, before your Mother returns to Europe, for Me to
leave in your hearts a very small key that will be able to open the right door, at the most important
moment, as long as you are attuned with My Heart.

I want you to go on pilgrimage to the Hill, for all those who have seen themselves in the
impossibility to go on pilgrimage to the Marian Centers, because tomorrow this Sacred Community
must be re-consecrated to My Heart.

I wait for you in joy and motherhood. Will you say ‘yes' to Me?

Those present say: "Yes!"

 

Friar Elías del Sagrado Corazón de Jesús:

She is smiling, but she is also crying.

 

Because it is the love of those who live Me, as well as the love of those who live My Son, that
allows Us, before God, to return here to bring the Message of Peace to the world.

Today, I bless, in a special way, these sacred images that have been offered by My pilgrim children,
especially by a pilgrim son that has had absolute faith in the miracles of My Love, which I invite
you to also live; to have absolute faith in the Graces and miracles of the Mother of God.

My Son has asked Me one last thing, for you to consciously prepare for the next Sacred Week so
that you can understand the importance of commitment in these times, as it is not transitory, but
rather eternal. With this aim, I want you to gift Me your songs, especially a song that makes you be
nothing: "Make me nothing."

This is what you must fervently ask in this Lent and on the eve of the meetings with My Son during
the next Sacred Week, thus, your hearts will be empty, in the plenitude of God, and, as new
wineskins, you will be filled by the Consoling Spirit of My Most Beloved Lord Jesus Christ.

May this Light that you offer to Me today be the symbol of the establishment of peace throughout
the whole world, and especially in Russian and Ukraine.

I thank you for having responded to My call and My summon.

I bless you, under the spirit of the Peace of God.

In the name of the Father, the Son and the Holy Spirit. Amen.

I return to Heaven with the melody "Make me nothing."


